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Deputy Sean Canney, 
Dail Eireann, 
Leinster House, 
Kildare Street, 
Dublin 2. 
E-mail: sean.canney@oireachtas.ie 
 
Dear Deputy Canney, 
 
The Health Service Executive has been requested to reply directly to you in the context of the 
following parliamentary question, which was submitted to this department for response. 
 
PQ 5700/22  
 
To ask the Minister for Health the status of a matter (details supplied) regarding residential 
placements for adults with a disability. 
 
Details supplied: How many new and extra residential places for adults with a disability were opened in 
2020/2021? How many new residential places were opened from 2016-2020? 
 
HSE Response 
 
Residential services make up the largest part of the Disability funding disbursed by the HSE – over 
60% of the total budget of €2.2 billion in 2021. 
 
Approximately 90 service providers provide residential services to over 8,000 individuals throughout 
the country. The bulk of these are provided by the 50 highest funded agencies (comprising both 
Section 38 & Section 39 organisations) – some 6,368 places, or 78%. The HSE itself provides 1,120 
or 14% of the places. While 642 places or 8% are provided by Private-for-Profit agencies. 
 
The HSE developed a Residential Capacity Database to capture the number of residential 
placements / contract capacity per the service arrangement between the nine CHO area and the 
service provider agencies. The end of year position indicates that there were 8,146 residential places 
for people with a disability in December 2021, which is 0.2% (16) more than the 8,130 profiled target 
in NSP 2021.  
 
Emergency Residential Placements 
 
In previous years, funding has been allocated in the National Service Plan to provide for additional 
new emergency residential placements, as follows:  
 

− The HSE responded to 474 “emergency places/cases” between 2014 and 2016.  
 

− NSP 2017 made provision for 185 new emergency residential placements and new home 
support and in-home respite for 210 additional people who required emergency supports. 

 

http://www.hse.ie/
mailto:sean.canney@oireachtas.ie


 

 

− NSP 2018 allocated funding for a further 130 new emergency places together with 255 new 
home support/in home respite supports for emergency cases. 

 
− NSP 2019 provided for a €15m investment (90 Emergency Residential places) in respect of 

the provision of planned responses under this category.   
 

− NSP 2020 provided for an additional 56 new emergency residential placements and eight 
appropriate residential places for people currently living in respite care as an emergency 
response to their needs, while also freeing up the vacated respite accommodation for future 
use – At end of December 2020, a total of 86 new emergency places were developed across 
the 9 CHOs. 
  

− In accordance with the NSP 2021, the HSE has received funding to provide a total of 102 
additional residential places comprising of 44 emergency places, 36 planned residential 
places, in response to current and demographic need, four adult transfers from Tusla and 18 
places to support people with disability under the age of 65 to move from nursing homes to 
their own home in the community. At end of December 2021, 91 new emergency residential 
places were developed; a further 16 planned residential places also opened in 2021, while the 
4 adult transfers to Tusla also took place. A further 14 people aged under 65 living in nursing 
homes were supported to move to homes of their choosing in the community, during the year. 

 
Significant numbers of new emergency residential places have been added to the residential base 
over the last number of year, which results in a capacity increase. However, it should also be noted 
that Residential Capacity has also reduced over the years as a result of the loss of places in 
congregated settings due to RIPs and transfers to other more appropriate settings, which could not be 
re-utilised. This is in keeping with Government policy, which is to move away from institutionalised 
settings (i.e. Time to Move On from Congregate Settings) where the state is actively implementing a 
policy that will have a bed reduction impact. In addition, “in-year” capacity (bed) levels will also be 
impacted negatively as a result of regulatory requirements; that is, where a HIQA inspection outcome 
leads to capacity being reduced. 
 
The HSE acknowledges that demographic challenges associated with the increase in the number of 
people living with a disability, the increase in age and life expectancy and the changing needs of 
people with a disability have all led to the need for increased residential facilities. In this regard, the 
HSE continues to work with agencies to explore various ways of responding to this need in line with 
the budget available.  
  
A significant underlying challenge relates to the latent unmet need for residential and respite care, 
which exists in our services as a result of the absence of multi-annual investment during the economic 
downturn. As a result of this we are now experiencing a high annual demand for emergency 
residential places to respond to the most urgent cases on our waiting list.  
 
Disability Capacity Review  
 
The HSE broadly welcomes the commitment in the Programme for Government to increase capacity 
across all aspects of care and to continue investment in healthcare infrastructure and equipment, 
together with the recommendations of the Capacity Review, in line with Project Ireland 2040. 
 
The HSE has worked collaboratively with the Government in undertaking a Capacity Review of the 
Disability Sector to provide the framework within which services could develop over the coming 
decade. The Review accepts that significant investment across all health services over the coming 
15-year period is required in tandem with a fundamental programme of reform. 
 
In accordance with the HSE Corporate Plan 2021-2024, the HSE will develop and implement a multi-
annual funded plan for the reform of the Disability sector in line with the UN Convention, and in 
collaboration with government departments and agencies and disability services stakeholders. 
  



 

 

This will mean increased services to meet demographic needs identified in the Disability Capacity 
Review in the context of sector reform, focusing on: 
 

• Significant increases in Personal Assistant and Home Support hours. 
• Increased and improved day services and the implementation of a refreshed and responsive 

New Directions policy, seeking to ensure access to appropriate and innovative developmental 
services and social activities. 

• More appropriate residential services with a focus on community-based and supported 
housing options. 

• Expanding centre-based and alternative respite services (e.g. home-sharing and summer 
camps). 

• Increasing therapy services with a particular focus on multi-disciplinary needs assessment 
and early intervention. 

• Developing the structures to enable service users to become active participants in their care 
and support, not only through the use of personalised budgets but also in the co-design of 
their services. 

• Providing more people with disabilities who are currently living in congregated settings with 
more person-centred homes in the community. 

 
Developments in 2022 
 
In accordance with the National Service Plan 2022, the key priority areas in relation to Residential 
Services for people with disabilities and their families are: 
 

• Provide a range of residential supports creating 106 additional places in response to current 
and demographic need through investment in 50 places responding to priority needs, 36 
planned residential places, 10 supported living places and 10 intensive home support 
packages to support transitions and discharges from acute services and the National 
Rehabilitation Hospital; 
 

• Provide 12 residential packages to support young adults ageing out of Tusla services; 
  

• Commence a demonstration project in Community Healthcare West to develop planned 
access to residential services. 

 
Yours Sincerely 

 
Bernard O’Regan 
Head of Operations - Disability Services,  
Community Operations 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


